Pacific Lutheran College

News Bulletin nme

Library Rooms **BeingCompleted** This Summer

This summer the library reading room and offices are being completed. This \$40,000 project is a continuation of the extensive and long range building program of the

Although the library was built in 1938 the reading room and offices were only roughed in. They have been in use these ten years.

Last summer the library stackrooms were completed.

Work being done now includes the installation of a new heating and ventilating system: plastering of the walls in the reading room, offices and fover: installation of a new lighting system. The beams in the vaulted ceiling are being finished in native fir; and new hardwood bookcases for reference books will line the walls. A sound-proof cork floor is being laid.

Just off the main reading room a new room has been built for use as a periodical room.

During the summer months the library staff has taken over the classrooms on the first floor of the building for their work. Summer session students have suffered no inconvenience and all of the books and periodicals are available to them. The large classroom has been converted into a reading room.

It is expected that most of the work will be completed by the time school opens in September.



COMMENCEMENT SPEAKER — Dr. J. A. Aasgaard (left) of Minneapolis, president of the Evangelical Lutheran Church, poses with Dr. S. C. Eastvold, president of the college, before the commencement exercises Sunday, May 30. Dr. Aasgaard gave the commencement address.

Pres. Eastvold's Annual Report Records College's Expansion

Annual Report

The fifty-fourth academic year of Pacific Lutheran College will close with Commencement Exercises on Sunday, May 30. In many respects, this has been the outstanding year in the history of the College. The enrollment has exceeded that of any previous year. The appeal for the building funds has brought to our campus three major buildings, namely, the new Science Hall which was dedicated by Dr. Conrad Bergendoff on November 9, 1947; the new Memorial Gymnasium which was dedicated by Dr. H. L. Foss on December 5, 1947, assisted by Dr. Raymond B. Allen, President of the University of Washington; and the new Student Union Building which was dedicated by Dr. N. A. Menter, President of the Board of Education of the American Lutheran Church, on February 9, 1948.

It is evident that a tremendous amount of interest in Christian Higher Education pervades the Church in the entire territory served by the College.

Pacific Lutheran College has enjoyed a very healthy growth materially, academically, and spiritually school year has been one of careful self scrutiny to the end that our

Pacific utheran

quarterly on. Entered st office at RETURN POSTAGE (
r will please check reaso
1 808.
Unknown
Ed, left no address
Re Fice at Parkland, Washington, under the A Congress of August 24, 1912.

reason un

Deceased for return Vashington. t the post

0

Dr. Eastvold Chosen ELC Vice-President

Dr. S. C. Eastvold, president of the college, was elected to the high office of first vice-president of the Evangelical Lutheran Church at its convention in Minneapolis, June 8 to 13. In the event of a vacancy in the office of the presidency, Dr. Eastvold will succeed to that posi-

Dr. Eastvold has long been a leader in the work of the ELC. In addition to his pastoral work in key parishes, he has served on many synodical boards. He has also held executive posts in the South Dakota and Eastern districts.

Excerpts from Dr. S. C. Eastvold's | educational program may be placed on the highest possible level. While we have no new formulas for the saving of civilization, yet we are conscious of a stimulating intellectual and spiritual ferment on our campus. We who work at the College have been thankful to God in the joy that we are conscious of a harmonious working together on the part of the Board of Trustees, the administrative officers, faculty members, and the entire student body.

I. FINANCIAL EXPERIENCES

AND NEEDS Currently

Pacific Lutheran College is "in the black." This may be no real cause for boasting since we have had to economize at spots where more pia pronounced the benediction. money should have been spent. The

proposed current budget for 1943-1944 was slightly over \$100,000.00, while the proposed current budget for the school year 1948-1949 is

It becomes necessary to repeat

again and again each year that our salaries are too low, our faculty and staff are overworked. Money for the erection of new buildings is always a great need at our College, but

money for the salary roll is equally during the past year. The present pertinent. We mourn to think how poorly we are able to match the salaries paid by the industries. With and staff members continue to serve that can be done to lighten an al- day through Thursday. most intolerable burden. The Trustees have been alert to this problem and have done all that available funds will permit. While the salaries ber 14 and 15. are gratifyingly above the levels of a few years ago, yet these present salaries are reduced in terms of the "1939 dollar." They are far below the pre-war level in purchasing ber 17, at 7:55 a.m.

Continued on Page Two

Dr. Aasgaard Addresses Class of Eighty Graduates

Speaking to a crowd of 2,200 per- ing, May 30, in Memorial Gymnaday, May 30, Dr. J. A. Aasgaard of Sacramento gave the sermon. of Minneapolis gave the commencement address to a graduating class of 80 students.

Dr. Aasgaard, who is president of the Evangelical Lutheran Church, was amazed at the growth of PLC under the leadership of Dr. S. C. Eastvold. He commented, "What has happened here is one of the most encouraging things I know of in my entire lifetime. I rejoice in your growth."

Addressing his remarks to the graduates, the speaker reminded them that their graduation was made possible by the sacrifices of those who had gone before.

Pioncers Believed

He said, "The pioneers believed in such schools as PLC. Many of them couldn't afford to send their own children, but they saw the need of such an institution and gave as much as they could in financial support."

Urging the seniors to listen to God, Dr. Aasgaard told them they had a sacred trust to make a contribution to the world in their church and through their God.

Hauge Presents Class

Dr. Philip E. Hauge, dean and registrar of the college, presented the members of the senior class to the president, Dr. Eastvold, and he conferred the degrees.

The Rev. F. J. Ahrendt of Ritzville, father of Evangeline Ahrendt, a member of the graduating class, gave the invocation.

Dr. H. L. Foss of Scattle, president of the college board of trustees, brought greetings from the board to the graduates.

The Rev. R. J. Bingca of Olym-

Following the exercises, Mrs. S. C. Eastvold, wife of the college president, entertained at a reception for Dr. Aasgaard. Members of the faculty and their families and visiting pastors and their families were the

Gulhaugen Speaks

Baccalaureate services for the eraduates were held Sunday morn-

School Opening Date Announced

Fall semester registration for month, when taxes are high and tember 13. All freshmen must be inflation a grim reality, our faculty present at the college by 9 a.m. that day to take part in the orienthe College without selfishness and tation, testing and registration prowith efficiency. They deserve all gram which will be conducted Mon-

Sophomores and upper classmen will complete their registration on Tuesday and Wednesday, Septem-

The formal opening of the school year will be held Thursday evening, September 16, at 7:30 p.m. Classes will begin Friday morning, Septem-

The first semester will end Fri-Money to increase the salaries day, January 28; and the second and to establish a more liberal re- semester will begin Monday, Janluary 31.

sons in Memorial Gymnasium, Sun- sium. The Rev. Theo. Gulhaugen

The Rev. Mr. Gulhaugen has three of his children in the graduating class. They are Martin, Grace Elaine and Rumohr.

Members of the graduating class are entering a wide variety of vocations. Thirty of them will teach, seven will enter theological seminaries, ten will be housewives, twelve plan to go into graduate work, two will be parish workers and two will return to the foreign mission field.

Members of the graduating class

Education: Evangeline Ahrendt, Ritzville; Mervin Allen, Puyallup; Gustaf Anderson, Parkland; Jack Bratlie, Ridgefield; Grace Carlson, Tacoma; Myrtle Davidson, Puyallup; Waldo Elefson, Parkland; Grace Gulhaugen, Sacramento, Cal.; Alma Heen, Tacoma; Afton Hjelm, Firth, Ida.; Virginia Isvick, Sedro Woolley: Margaret Johnson, Leroy, Sask., Can.; Ruth Johnson, Silvercreek; Margaret Kable, Tacoma; Walter Kunschak, Tacoma; Glenn Neal, Tacoma; Paul Polillo, Ridgefield; David Roberts, Tacoma; Patricia Russell, Aberdeen; Margaret Taylor, Tacoma; Schnar Thorpe, Tacoma; Paul Ulrich, Marysville; Howard Willis, Parkland; Ralph Gunderson, Arlington; Robert Hauge, Tacoma; Wesley Hillman, Tacoma; Robert Hurlburt, Tacoma; Pearl Irby, Milton: Jean Keller, Tacoma; Jocelyn Lynne, McKenna; Ralph McGough, Parkland; Telma Metzger, Scattle; Marian Pearson, Puyallup; Alice Stewart, Tacoma; Milton Theno, Tacoma; Violet York,

Liberal Arts: Knut Ause, Oslo,

Norway; Ardys Bredvold, St. Maries,

Ida.: Harold Carlson, LaCrosse: Ralph Carlson, Parkland; Etta Claussen, Samuels, Ida.; Ernest Collard, Prescott; Frank Culbertson, Tacoma; Nathan Fuhr, Silverton, Ore.; Rumohr Gulhaugen, Sacramento, Cal.; Martin Gulhaugen. Sacramento, Cal.; Patricial Holthusen, Tacoma; Gladys Hovland, Parkland; Warren Jaech, Tacoma; Rudolph Johnson, Tacoma; Barbara Kline, Tacoma; Charles Loete, Eatonville; Leta Metzger, Seattle; Earl Milbrath, Dryden; Maynard Moen, Rutland, Iowa; John Nicolai, Orbasic living costs increasing each freshmen will begin Monday, Sep- land, Cal.; Gwendolyn Oakland, Puyallup; Ruth Pflueger, Odessa: Patricia Purvis, Sumner; Betty Lou Riekc, Cashmere; Lydia Roberts, Tacoma; Harriet Root, San Diego, Cal.; Anita Roth, Portland; Norene Skilbred, Eugene, Ore.: Brita Skoog. Olympia; Orna Steiro, Tacoma; Doris Vinje, Seattle; Earl Ahrens, Tacoma: Semon Anderson, Stanwood; Wallace Elefson, Parkland; Ronald Gratias, Tacoma; Robert Hadland, Parkland: Ralph Haugen, Marysville; Betty Kenworthy, Lewiston, Ida.; Walter Klapstein, Tacoma: Shirley Morgan, Tacoma; Lyle Severson, Tacoma; Arnold Towe, San Diego, Cal.; Claude Vander Stoep, Alton, Iowa; Gerhardt Zellmer, Seattle.

Entered at the Post Office Washington, as Second Class at Parkland, s Mail Matter

Personnel Changes Listed For Coming School Year

Several changes are being made | instructor in violin at the university in the faculty for the fall semester. Seven of last year's faculty are leaving and several are being added to take their places and to fill new posts.

to be relieved of her post in the department of speech and dramatics. She will spend the coming year with her mother, and may do some grad-

drama teacher at the City College and Mrs. Luther Watness has reof Los Angeles; and Miss Jean E. McGregor, a recent gradaute of Washington State College with a master of arts degree in speech, have been appointed to handle the speech and drama department.

Karl Returns

Mr. Karl was on the faculty here seven years ago when he was dean of men and taught in the speech department. We are happy to have him return to the campus.

Miss McGregor, whose home is in Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, received her B.A. degree from the University of Saskatchewan in 1946. Since then she has been doing graduate work in speech and dramatics at W.S.C.

Mr. Clifford Olson has resigned as director of athletics after 19 years of coaching at PLC. His proteges, coaches Mary Tommervik and Mary Harshman, will be co-directors of athletics.

Anilaura Peck has asked to be released from her position in the department of business administration so that she can return to the midwest with her aging mother.

New Dean

Miss Grace Blomquist, dean of women, will become a full time teacher in English and Latin. Miss Beulah M. Hedahl of Bismarck, N. D., has been engaged to be dean of women and teacher of English.

Mr. Verner Johnson, professor in biology, has accepted a scholarship and teaching position at Washington State College where he will work for his doctor's degree.

Miss Regina Herrmann, a gradnate of the University of Washington with a master of arts degree, will teach this fall in the department of biology.

Mr. Everett Larson of Minneapolis has been hired to teach English. He will take the place of Mr. Paul Reigstad who has accepted a teaching post at North Dakota State College. Mr. Larson has a master's degree from the University of Chicago.

Library Changes

Taking the position left vacant by Miss Gertrude Tingelstad in the library will be Mr. Warren A. Lussky. Mr. Lussky has a master of arts degree in library science. Miss ringelstad has accepted a position Vern Fink Elected in the Portland Oregon, city library.

Mrs. Anna Hoiland will take over the library position left vacant by Miss Lois Pennini who will do gradnate work at the University of Washington in library science.

Mrs. Warren Lussky, R.N., B.S., will be the college nurse in place of Mrs. Gerald Lider who is moving out of the city.

Musician Added

Mr. Harlem Moen has been engaged to teach band and orchestra in the department of music. Mr. Moen is a graduate of the Minnesota State Teachers College in versity of Washington. He was an of Renton, business manager.

Mr. William Sawhill, instructor in English, will return to the University of Washington to continue his graduate studies.

Filling a new position as director Miss Clara Chilson has requested of the Student Union building and operator of the book store is Mr. A. A. Mykland, who has been superintendent of schools at Issaquah for many years.

Miss Helen Blomelie has resigned Mr. Theo O. H. Karl, speech and her position as assistant bookkeeper, signed from her post as secretary to the president. Mrs. Charles Martin has been hired to replace Mrs.

All Education Seniors Placed By PLC Service

All education seniors who desired teaching positions have been placed by the college's Placement Service. Several alumni have also been placed by the service.

Graduates who will be teaching and the towns where they will be located follow:

Walter Kunschak, Parkland; Virginia Isvick, Parkland; Grace Carlson, Parkland; Patricia Russell, Chehalis; Margaret Johnson, Chehalis; Ruth Johnson, Puyallup; Howard Willis, Belfair; Ralph Gunderson, Arlington; Gus Anderson, Spokane; Afton Schafer, Tacoma; Selmer Thorp, Woodland; Jack Bratlie, Orting; Marion Savage Bratlie, Orting; Paul Pollilo, Naselle; Dwayne Rose, Eatonville; Milton Theno, Aberdeen; David Roberts, Aberdeen; Waldo Elefson, Aberdeen; Paul Ulrich, Orting; Wesley Hillman, Toutle Lake; Ralph McGough, Grays River; Robert Hurlburt, Collins; Myrtle Davidson, Tacoma; and Mrs. Pearl Irby, Tacoma.

The Placement Service also announces the following appointments of alumni:

Nellie Olson Keithahn, Olympia; Arthur Larson, Puyallup; Lillian Thorleifson, Seattle: Otis Grande, Tacoma; Carl Coltom, Tacoma; Paul Preus, Bremerton; Stan Dahl, Gig Harbor; John Stuen, Port Orchard; Ruth Towe Johnson, Rock Island, Ill.; Gordon Husby, Tacoma; Jean Keller, Tacoma: Fales Martin, Alderton: Obert Sovde, Orting; Marie Catt, Central Avenue; Arne Thostenson, Everett; Estelle Pellervo, Chehalis; William Rasmussen, Vaughn; Donald Sloan, Selah; Phyllis Grande McManus, Monroe; Annie Lien Newton, Kirkland: Ed Skillings, Yelm; and Enid Balke Webber, Fife.

Student President

Vern Fink of Odessa was chosen by the Associated Student Body to serve as president for the coming school year. Other student body officers are Howard Larson, Portland, vice-president: Charlotte Mykland, Issaquah, secretary; and Donald say, "If we had your student body, sunk to a new low cbb in spiritual Pederson, Bend, Oregon, treasurer.

Robert Ericson of Richland is the editor of "The Mooring Mast," the college weekly newspaper. Malcolm have a little more than fifty pre- College. What we have said about Soine, Parkland, will be the business manager.

Executives on the campus year-Winona. During the past year he book, The Saga, are Betty Reiman has done graduate work at the Uni- of Seattle, editor; and Delbert Zier

Shows PLC Growth

Continued from Page One tirement plan can come from one or more of three sources: gifts for current use; additional income toward endowment funds; and an increase in tuition rates. The endowment fund of the College is so negligible that our income must depend upon the gifts from friends and church bodies, on the one hand, and tuition income, on the other.

Tuition rates at Pacific Lutheran College have been raised about to the level where they will have to stay for a time. The tuition rate of \$150.00 during the past year will continue for the coming year, 1948-1949, according to a decision by the Board of Trustees. This is in contrast with raises in some institutions of our kind of 25% or more. Thus we will have no "new money" to meet pressing operating needs.

Capital Investment

The capital investment at Pacific Lutheran College has increased by more than \$1,000,000.00 during the past five years. While we are grateful for that, we must not cease praying the good Lord who is the Banker of the nations and who owns the cattle on a thousand hillsides, to give us a tremendous new support in the assets of the institution if we are to fulfill our God-given destiny in a growing West.

Funds for the expansion of the plant of the College can never be secured by increased tuition. These needs are great. We need not thousands nor tens of thousands, but we need millions of dollars for buildings and endowments in order to make Pacific Lutheran College what it ought to be in the future. A good college anytime is an investment in our own future which is the future of the Church. These needs will have to be met by generous men and women who believe in Pacific Lutheran College and in the type of young Americans who come from this institution. We make no apology for asking our generous men and women to share their wealth with us. Where can some money be invested with greater returns than in the future of Young America.

II. THE FACULTY

We have increased our full time faculty and staff. It is the sincere belief of the Board of Trustees that we can have as fine a faculty at the College as we have ever had. We wish to credit the faculty with an unusual amount of faithfulness through a great many years. Some splendid new people are being added to make our faculty number about fifty for 1948-1949. Let us pray that God will continue to endow our faculty with the qualities of love, loyalty, perseverance, faithfulness, and joy in their God-given assignments.

III. THE STUDENT BODY

Our students are carefully selected by admission officers and deans who look for evidence of intellectual power but also for evidence of social stability, adaptability, with the qual- | the institution. ities of mental, physical, and spiritual endowments. Many college executives would have good reason to we should not have so many probicins to worry about."

We are happy to know that we seminary students enrolled at the College. Our students believe in the United States. They will do all in ent year. their power to preserve the basic features of our American way of

By PLC Choir Now Available Church Drive

In response to many requests the PLC "Choir of the West" has made recordings of some of its numbers which are the favorites of west coast concert-goers. A series of four records is now available.

Included among the recordings is one of Prof. Gunnar J. Malmin's most recent and beloved compositions, "A Sigh." Prof. Malmin and his famous choir are at their best in this excellent set of recordings.

Recorded on vinylite discs, the finest unbreakable recording material available, they can be played on any standard type of record player and no special needle is required.

The price for the series of four records is \$6.50. Individual records cost \$2.00 cach. Send your orders, with check or money order, to: Mrs. Rhoda Young, Box 262, Parkland, Washington. The records are listed below. When ordering single records please specify the one desired by giving the number.

Record No. 1-

A. "Savior of Sinners" by Mendelssohn, tenor solo by Charles Martin.

B. "Go to Dark Gethsemane," arr. by Noble.

Record No. 2-

A. "Advent Motet," by Schreck. "Bells of Spyre," by Senfl.

B. "Salvation Is Created," by Tschesnekoff.

"Alleluia, We Sing With Joy," by Handel.

Record No. 3-

A. "Let All the Nations Praise the Lord," by Leisring. "Nunc Dimittis," by Lutkin.

B. "Den Store Dvide Flok," by Grieg, tenor solo by Rudy Johnson. "O Praise Ye God," by Tschai-

Record No. 4-

A. "A Sigh," by Malmin.

B. "Beautiful Savior," by Christiansen, soprano solo by Lydia Lentz

"Et Incarnatus Est," by Pal-

lands. Our student body is not made up of perfect young people. There are many imperfections, but we are serving God by leading them into a better way of life, we feel sure. The eases of discipline have been few and we have had a good campus morale. The students even educate one another through the process of living together and of sharing in the social activities open to all of our students. Our chief aim is to foster their spiritual development in the pattern of the Lutheran Church.

Our Student Veterans

istered at the College for the school year 1947-1948. They are mature, intelligent, and ambitious. They are a real asset to the development of

The Religious Programi

In an age when the moral standards of the youth of America have ignorance and indifference, it is encouraging to witness the interest in religion among the students at our our spiritual emphasis in past years holds increasingly true for the pres-

IV. ACCREDITATION

The College is accredited by the life and to extend them to other Northwest Association of Secondary Trustees to meet increased costs.

Dr. Eastvold Report Four Recordings PLC to Share In \$2 Million

A campaign to raise \$2,000,000 for the capital investment funds of its eleven educational institutions was voted by the Evangelical Lutheran Church convention in Minneapolis, June 8 to 13.

Pacific Lutheran College will share equally with the five senior colleges of the ELC in the apportioning of these funds. PLC's share will go toward the erection of another building on the campus.

The five senior college presidents, including Dr. Eastvold, presented the appeal to the convention with twelve-minute speeches. They told of the crying and urgent need of our schools for more adequate facilities to train the youth of the church.

Dr. Philip E. Hauge, dean of the ellege, represented PLC at a meeting in Minneapolis recently where this drive was discussed. At this meeting a general committee was appointed to make arrangements for the campaign.

This general committee will meet in Minneapolis in August. Members of the group are Dr. A. J. Bergsaker, chairman; Dr. J. A. Aasgaard, Dr. J. C. K. Preus, Rev. Alvin Rogness, Dr. T. F. Gullixson, Dr. Clemens Granskou, Dr. O. J. H. Preus, Dr. S. C. Eastvold, Dr. J. N. Brown, Dr. L. M. Stavig and Rev. M. Nilsen.

and Higher Schools as a four-year liberal arts college with a teachertraining department. On January 14, 1948, we were admitted to membership in the Association of American Colleges, and we are also a member of the American Council on Education.

V. INTER-SYNODICAL COOPERATION

One of the most unique things about Pacific Lutheran College is the inter-Synodical cooperation. Our College is more than just an institution of learning. It is the focal point and center of the movement in Christian unity among the many and divided members of the House of Luther. In large measure, the future of the Church in the West depends upon the leadership that will come out of Pacific Lutheran

The appropriations given annually to the College by the American Lutheran Church, the Evangelical Lutheran Church, and the Lutheran Augustana Synod prove that this cooperation is more than just pious talk. In the case of the American Lutheran Church, the appropriation has been tripled during the past five years.

The United Lutheran Church in ts Pacific Synod has been invited to place a teacher at the College to represent that Synod in the West, the same to be supported by the Pacific Synod together with the United Lutheran Church.

Roll Call Sunday

The annual Roll Call Sunday for the college will be held Sunday, October 10. On this day offerings for PLC will be given in the west coast churches of the American Lutheran Church, the Augustana Lutheran Synod and the Evangelical Lutheran Church.

A goal of \$25,000 in Roll Call offerings is requested from the congregations this year by the Board of

"Marvs" Lead Gladiator Teams To Three Winco Championships

iators during the past school year in Washington Intercollegiate Conference (Winco) competition.

Coaches Mary Tommervik and Mary Harshman were great stars on PLC's athletic teams from '38 to '41. The eyes of all Pacific Northwest sports fans were on them when they took over the coaching reins last fall. Can they do as well in coaching as they did on the field as players, everyone wondered? The Marvellous Marvs didn't disappoint

Undefeated on Grid

On the gridision the Lutes went through a nine-game schedule with seven victories and two ties. They became co-champions of the Winco league with Eastern. Traveling to Medford, Oregon, on Thanksgiving Day they defeated Southern Oregon, 27 to 21, to gain the Pear Bowl title and the mythical Northwest small college championship.

Starting out with almost all new material in basketball, Harshman ran his men against the toughest competition available. They played Washington State, the University of Washington, Montana University, Portland U., and several others. They lost several ball games, but when the conference competition be back. began they were ready to go.

Win Nine Straight

They won nine straight in league play before Central stopped them. The Lutes cinched the title before the season was completed.

The ace of the Lute quintet was Harry McLaughlin, who racked up 504 points in 32 games to lead all collegiate scorers in the Pacific Northwest. High Harry also broke the Winco scoring record and was a unanimous choice for the All-

Diamond Title

The third title of the year went to Tommervik's baseball team. They copped the crown for the western division of the Winco league, and they went over to Spokane to meet Eastern in a two out of three series for the title. With a flurry of base knocks the Parklanders disposed of the Savages in two straight games, 16 to 5 and 7 to 5.

Merv Allen was the ace of a pitching staff which showed up well this year. Big Mery finished the sea son with 10 wins and one defeat. He graduated and is playing pro ball with Bremerton in the Western International League.

Harshman wouldn't have given a nickel for his track team's chances at the beginning of the season. But elementary education were added to

Physical Education Men Are in Demand

Majors in physical education at to coach sports and run athletic pro- trict and former Pierce county grams. All of the P.E. graduates this spring received positions in their Ethel Westwood, home economics field. Several of them will be teach- teacher at Stewart intermediate ing in jumor high schools and coach- school, Tacoma. ing the high school teams in the same school system.

Last spring three PLC alumni had their teams in state backetball tourmantis. Stener Kvinsland's South Kitsap five was a runner-up in the 'A' tourn ment. Dean Martin, Oak Harbor, and Donald Sloan, Naselle. had their teams in the "B" tourna-

Three championships and a sec- hard work and conditioning paid and place in the four major sports! off. As the season progressed the That's the record of the PLC Glad- Lutes won their share of meets; and came in second to Eastern in the conference meet held here May 28

New Conference

Starting with football this fall the Lutes will be in the Evergreen Intercollegiate Conference. The six members of the Winco league plus the College of Puget Sound and the University of British Columbia have gone together to form the new loop. CPS and UBC withdrew from the Northwest Conference.

Coaches Tommervik and Harshman have some big holes to fill in their starting eleven. Six of their key men have graduated. In the line they lose Don D'Andrea, 284 pound center who will be playing with the Los Angeles Rams. Don was on the Little All-America team. Eldon Kyllo, All-Winco tackle and honorable mention on the Little All-America; and Elmer Peterson, two times All-Winco guard, are the other linemen leaving, Kyllo and Peterson will be assistant coaches this fall.

Frank Spear, All-Winco left half Jack Bratlie, quarterback; and Dwayne Rose, right half and quarter; are the three backs who won't

There are replacements available for these graduates, but the Lute bosses are hoping for transfers and new students to give them the first line and reserve strength they need.

Athletic Plant

The continued improvement of the campus athletic plant is going on this summer. The new baseball diamond is being completed and a pipe and wire backstop has been

With \$250,000 Memorial Gymnasium as the hub, PLC's athletic plant is one of the finest for small colleges in the Northwest. There is a turf football field surrounded by a quarter mile cinder track. The track also has a 220 yard straightaway. A ninc-hole golf course, free to students, is another feature. Four tennis courts, softball diamonds and horseshoe pits complete the picture.

Summer Session Records Broken

Summer session enrollment has hit an all-time record with 340 students receiving instruction this summer.

Three specialists in the field of the faculty for the second term. They are Mr. Morris Ford, superintendent of the Parkland public schools: Mr. Ohi Hageness, treas-PLC are in clemand by school boards | urer of the Clover Park school dissuperintendent of schools; and Mrs.

> Many elementary school teachers are attending this summer working towards their three year, and six STUDENT ORGANIZATIONS | campus, respectively. The Associyear elementary certificates, and for principal's credentials.

This issue of the college bulletin is edited by Milton Nesvig, di-



OLSON LEAVES-Cliff Olson, PLC athletic director, is retiring this summer after 19 years of coaching here. He is shown (center) turning over the reins to Coaches Mary Harshman and Mary Tommervik

who will be co-directors of athletics. Harshman is scated on the left and Tommervik is on the right. Standing in the background are Elmer "Pete" Peterson (left), and Eldon Kyllo (right), who will be assistant grid coaches this fall.

Draft Bill Information

We have received many queries from college students and prospective students concerning the Selective Service Act of 1948. Recently we received from the Federal Security Agency of the United States Office of Education a communication stating how the bill will effect college students. The text of two important paragraphs of the bill

Subject: Exemption of college students from new draft law-

"(2) Any person who, while satisfactorily pursuing a full time course of instruction at a college, university, or similar institution of learning, is ordered to report for induction under this title, shall, upon the facts being presented to the local board, have his induction under this title postponed (a) until the end of such academic year or (b) until he ceases satisfactorily to pursue such course of instruction, whichever is the earlier. Nothing in this paragraph shall be deemed to preclude the President from providing, by regulations prescribed under sub-section (h) of this section, for the deferment from training and service of any category or categories of students for such periods of time as he may deem appropriate."

"Sec. 20. This title shall become effective immediately; except that unless the President, or the Congress by concurrent resolution, declares a national emergency after the date of enactment of this Act, no person shall be inducted or ordered into service without his consent under this title within ninety days after the date of its cuactment."

This means that men may enter college this fail without fear of haing their work interrupted during the academic year. The ninety days mentioned above, which must pass before a man can be drafted, will not have expired before PLC's school year opens in September.

It must also be remembered that the new draft law will include a list of exemptions which will affect many young men taking college work. There is a possibility that many men will be able to finish their college work before being drafted.

National Guard Ranks Are Open To PLC Students

"We have plenty of vacancies in our local National Guard unit for men between the ages of 17 and 181/2," states Maj. Maurice M. Fletcher, commanding officer of the 41st Signal Company of the 41st Infantry Division.

"Students entering Pacific Lutheran College this fall who fit in that age limit are eligible to join our unit," Maj. Fletcher continued. "The enlistment is for three years and will exempt a person from the new draft law," he added.

Service in the National Guard requires one drill per week plus a two week summer camp at Fort Lewis. The camp is usually held in the latter part of June each year. The drills are also held at Fort Lewis which is located but a short distance from the coilege. Students who live out of the Tacoma area may go home during the summer months and can make up the drills they miss by taking six drills per month in the fall. However, every member must take the two week summer tour of duty.

Young men who join the 41st Signal Company of the National Guard are assured of having their college training uninterrupted by

Gulsrud Elected

Oct. ? - St. Martin's at Olympia, 8:00 p.m. the draft. Oct. 9 - Central at Ellensburg, 8:00 p.m.

To College Board At the meeting of the Pacific Lutheran College Corporation in Minneapolis June 12, the Spokane and Intermountain circuits of the ELC were officially welcomed into the PLC constituency. Mr. Ernest Gulsrud of Spokane was elected to the college Board of Trustees to reprecent that area.

Mr. Olaf Halvorson, Huntington Park, Cal.: Rev. C. H. Norgaard, Everett, and Dr. Paul Vigness, Alaboard.

1948 Football Schedule

Sept. 18 - St. Olaf at Northfield, Minn., 2:00 p.m.

Sept. 25 - College of Puget Sound at Tacoma.

Oct. 16 - Open.

Oct. 23 - Eastern (Homecoming) at Tacoma.

Oct. 30 - Western at Tacoma.

Nov. 6 - Whitworth at Spokane, 1:30 p.m.

Nov. 13 - Southern Oregon at Tacoma.

Nov. 19 --- College of Puget Sound at Tacoma.

(All house yarnes will be played in Tacoma Stadiom at 8:00 p.m.)

rector of the college News Bureau. dormitory and those living off the ulty.

The Associated Students includes ated Women Students organization all regularly enrolled students and includes all women students: it deals carries on the business of the Student with the privileges and problems of The Delta Phi Kappa and social life. The men's honorary, Delta Rho Camina are social organ- Tawasi, is a service club, whose izations for the women living in the members are nominated by the fac- wenda, Cal., were te-elected to the

Interesting Facts About the College Eastvolds Leave

cated in Parkland, Washington, a suburb of Tacoma. The campus is about eight miles south of the city ally acquainted with the applicant, on Park Avenue.

The College is owned by the Pacific Lutheran College Association, a Washington corporation, and enjoys the support of the American Lutheran Conference. It is the only senior Lutheran College on the Pacific Coast.

The motto which appears over the entrance to the campus of Pacific Lutheran College, "Build for Character," expresses the aim of the school and is the keynote of all phases of College life-intellectual, social, cultural and religious.

During the school year 1947-48 the semester enrollment was over 800 full-time students. The total number of individuals served during the year, including special students, was 1,027. The College plans to limit its enrollment during the school year 1948-49 to 800 full-time students in attendance during each semester, with a contemplated total enrollment of approximately 1,000 students.

Accreditation

Pacific Lutheran College is accredited by the Northwest Association of Secondary and Higher Schools.

It is accredited by the State Board of Education as a Teacher Training institution of elementary teachers in grades 1 to 8 inclusive, in kindergarten, and in the ninth grade if that grade is part of an accredited junior high school. Pacific Lutheran College recommends its graduates to the State Superintendent of Public Instruction for certification.

Types of Training

The College offers courses leading to the degree of Bachelor of Arts with majors in art, biology, business administration, chemistry, education, English, history, mathematics, music, physical education and health, physics, religion, general science, sociology and speech.

The four-year curriculum in education qualifies the student for teaching in the clementary and junior high schools of Washington.

Courses are also offered in nursing education, parish work, medical technology, pre-engineering, prelaw, pre-medical or pre-dental, and pre-theology.

Admission

In accordance with its general purpose, Pacific Lutheran College will admit as students men and women of good moral character and health who are qualified by previous training and who show promise of being able to benefit from the courses they intend to pursue.

The approval of an application is hased upon a study of the various factors significant as criteria for success in college. No arbitrary time from any other source. entrance requirements are set up, but instead each applicant will be considered individually. Applicants will be notified of acceptance or rejection.

In order to be considered for admission, prospective students must submit the following credentials: (1) A formal application for admission, made on the uniform application cific Lutheran College is under the blank used by the institutions of supervision of the Dean of the Colhigher learning in the state of Washington. An applicant transferring as counselor to women students and from another institution of colle- the Dean of Men to men students. giate rank must have that institution forward an official transcript, in- members and fellow students are

dismissal. (2) Two letters of recommendation from individuals personpreferably from an employer, pastor

Costs

It is the policy of the College to hold the expenses to a minimum compatible with the requisites of the best possible education.

The general fees usually charged by colleges have been merged with the general tuition to make a total over-all tuition of \$150.00 per semester per student. This entitles the student to carry a normal load of subjects; to attend regularly scheduled activities such as athletic events, social functions, lectures and programs; to use the College Golf Course: and to receive the College paper. It also entitles the student to the use of the College library and to a general health service.

Students living in the college dormitories are charged approximately \$40 to \$60 each semester for rooms. During the school year 1948-49 board in the college dining hall will be \$127.50 per semester.

Special fees are charged for enrollment in laboratory sciences or in other courses where special equipment is used or individual instruction is required.

Tuition and all fees as well as text books are paid by the Veterans' Administration for veterans attending the College under Public Laws 16 or 346. A veterans' adviser is on the campus twice a week to discuss the veteran's problems. Free tuition up to and including six hours is given to wives of veterans in actual attendance who carry 12 or more credit hours.

Scholarships and Aid

Scholarships at Pacific Lutheran College are awarded in recognition of high scholastic achievement and as an encouragement to promising students who are dependent in large measure upon their own efforts to secure a college education. Applications for scholarship must be made on the appropriate forms to the Chairman of the Committee on Scholarships at least 60 days previous to the academic year for which the scholarship is desired. No scholarship application will be considered until aplication for admission, transcript and proper recommendations have been submitted.

It is understood that students accepting scholarship awards will plan to attend Pacific Lutheran College until completion of work for the degree of Bachelor of Arts. Pacific Lutheran College annually grants about 150 scholarships ranging from \$25 to \$100 per year. These scholarships are granted only to such students as have received no scholarships for the same period of

The College aims to assist worthy and needy students by helping them to find work, either at the College or in the city of Tacoma. Past experience has proved that many students earn much of the needed cash to carry them along.

Student Personnel Program

The counseling program at Palege. The Dean of Women serves

Recognizing the fact that faculty

Pacific Lutheran College is lo- | cluding a statement of honorable | important factors in establishing a student morale and in guiding student thinking, Pacific Lutheran College has developed its guidance program so that each entering student has a faculty adviser and a student guide. The faculty adviser is concerned particularly with the academic problems of the student. The student guide is concerned with the orientation of the freshman student to college life.

> A special faculty counselor has been appointed to assist returning veterans in planning their college work. He collaborates with the Veterans' Administration which provides a counseling service at the College.

> Throughout the year a testing service under the direction of the psychology department is available to students who need special guidance or who desire vocational coun-

> The student counseling program begins with the Freshman Days which are held in September before the first semester classes begin. Faculty and upper class students assist in a program of testing and of orienting freshmen to college life.

The College maintains a placement bureau for its graduates, and also for alumni.

Life Outside the Classroom

The College dormitory for women students occupies four floors of the wonien may be housed in this dor-Old Main Building. About 160

The Federal Housing Authorities have placed eight buildings on the College campus where veterans are being housed. There are 16 apartments for married veterans and accommodations are provided for 86 single veterans. The College assists in finding rooms in private homes in Parkland and Tacoma and in the surrounding area.

All women students, except those living with parents, are required to room and board at the College, unless excused by the proper authorities. Those excused must live at establishments approved by the College.

Student organizations sponsor activities which reflect every phase of college life. The athletic groups on the campus consist of the Athletic Association, which includes all major sports; the Letterman's Club, an organization of men who have won letters in one or more of the major sports: the Women's Athletic Association: and the Ski Club, organized for both individual and competitive skiing, which enjoys the proximity of Mt. Rainier and other ski bowls.

The Literary organizations sponstation. The Alpha Psi Omega and Drama Club form the nucleus of dramatic activity. Eligibility for Alpha Psi Omega is based on acting ability, directing talent and stage crew experience. Students also have access to productions in Tacoma. Student publications include a weekly newspaper, the Mooring Mast, and the Saga, the College annual.

The French, German and Viking clubs, in addition to their social functions, complement the work of the modern language classes by emphasizing the cultural contributions of the language groups they reprean opportunity for expression to dents alike.

For Europe Tour

Dr. and Mrs. S. C. Eastvold, president of the college and his wife, are making a three-months' tour of Europe this summer. They are visiting in England, the Scandinavian countries, Germany, the Netherlands, Belgium, France, Switzerland and Italy.

The Eastvolds sailed from New York June 17 on the Queen Elizabeth, bound for England. After a week's visit in Great Britain they went to Norway. Their plans call for a month's stay in Norway, where they are visiting with relatives in and around Stavanger and Oslo.

Leaving Norway August 3, they will make two and three day stops in Copenhagen, Berlin, Zurich, Rome, Geneva, Paris and Brussels.

From August 22 to September I they will attend the convention of the World Council of Churches in Amsterdam. From Amsterdam they will return to England to sail for the United States aboard the "Parthia," arriving in New York September 12.

Enroute west the Eastvolds will stop in Northfield, Minnesota, to witness the PLC-St. Olaf football game September 18.

those interested in debate, speech, and radio broadcasting.

Best known of the musical organizations of the College is the "Choir of the West," an a capella choir of fifty voices, which, in addition to presenting local and radio programs throughout the year, makes an extensive concert tour each spring. The choir makes a study of representative sacred choral music from the fifteenth century to the present time. A second singing group, an a capella chorus of sixty voices. supplements the Choir and makes frequent concert and radio appearances.

Instrumental music at PLC is represented by both an orchestra and a band. "The Little Symphony" of some twenty-five pieces makes local concert appearances and provides the accompaniments at Choral Union concerts. The band, a rapidly growing organization, is active at athletic events and other school functions. Other musical events of interest are the group recitals, given in the spring by members of the voice and piano classes.

The Lutheran Student Association Council co-ordinates the activities of the religious organizations on the compus. These organizations include The Mission Society, which meets twice a month for mission study: The Lutheran Daughters of the Reformation, an organization of young women interested in prosor plays and carry on radio work moting the work of the Lutheran in collaboration with a local radio Church: The Campus Devotion group, which meets once a week during the noon hour for prayer and the promotion of personal Christianity; and The Fireside Hour which meets informally on Sunday eve-

The chapel hour provides opportunity each morning for students to hear guest speakers as well as special musical programs. The regular chapel program for the year includes appearances of faculty members and students. The Chapel hour has often been referred to as "The heart and center of the daily activities at the College." It is a daily spiritual sent. A forensic organization gives treat and tonic for faculty and stu-

Enrollment Summary

1947 - 1948

Reg. School Yr.	Men	Wom	. Tot.
Seniors	. 48	37	85
Juniors	. 93	32	125
Sophomores	.213	68	281
Freshmen	.253	92	345
Special:			
Music lessons only	,	4	4
Less than 12 hours	s 9	36	45
Tot. reg. school yr.	616	269	885
Extension	. 4	22	26
Summer Ses. Enroll.	145	112	257
TOTAL	.765	403	1168
Stud. counted twice.	.101	40	141
NET TOTAL	.664	363	1027

Geographical Distribution

	46-47	47-48
Alaska	3	6
California	23	39
Canada	2	2
Colorado		1
Georgia		1
Idaho	14	18
Illinois		2
Iowa	2	4
Kansas	1	1
Michigan	1	1
Minnesota	3	9
Montana	11	12
New York		1
North Carolina		1
North Dakota	12	16
Norway	2	4
Ohio		1
Oregon	52	50
Pennsylvania	1	1
South Dakota	_ 2	2
Texas		1
Washington	669	851
West Virginia		1
Wisconsin		1
Wyoming	1	1
Utah		
Washington, D. C	1	
		-
TOTAL	801	1027

Church Affiliation Lutheran: American102 Augustana 62 Evangelical340 Danish

Danish	J
Free	11
Missouri	34
Norwegian	6
United	18
Wisconsin	4
Unclassified	41
_	_
Total	523
Other Denominations:	
Baptist	44
Cathelic	46
Christian	19
Christian Science	5
Congregational	17
Episcopalian	12
Evang. & Apostolic Faith	7
First Covenant	2
Friends (Quakers)	4
Greek Orthodox	3
Inter-Denominational	2
Latter Day Saints (Mormons;	
Church of God)	4
Methodist	72
Mennonite (Ch. of Brethren)	2
Mission Covenant	3
Pentecostal (Nazarene; Assem-	
11 (0 1)	-

bly of God) 5 Unitarian Unclassified Protestants 97

GRAND TOTAL 1027